
Board of Municipal Utilities

Regular Meeting Minutes

July 11, 2017
201 Miller Road

Avon Lake, Ohio

Call to Order – Roll Call

The meeting was called to order at 6:30 pm.

Present:  Chairman Dzwonczyk, Mr. Phillips, Mr. Rickey, and Mrs. Schnabel.
Excused: Mr. Rush
Also present: Chief Utilities Executive Danielson, WPCC Manager Baytos, and Erin McDevitt-Frantz (arrived at 7:30 pm).
Approve Minutes

Chairman Dzwonczyk presented the minutes of the June 20, 2017, Work Session and Regular Meeting. Changes were made related to the time of adjournment being left off of the minutes and the misspelling of David Rickey’s last name.
Public Speakers – None
Correspondence
The National Association of Clean Water Agencies (NACWA) recently notified us that the CUE has been selected to receive a 2017 President’s Award for the leadership role he played in NACWA’s Small & Medium Utility Workgroup, where NACWA convened a group of members together to provide input on how NACWA could improve its services for and better represent smaller utilities.
Chairman Dzwonczyk also shared in his packet was an Engagement letter from Mansour Gavin Law Firm to represent the Utility in the matter of Westlake.
There was also an HR committee reminder that a performance review is due for CUE Danielson after the summer recess.
Expenditures
Following review of expenses dated July 11, 2017, for funds and amounts as follows, Mr. Phillips moved, Mr. Rush seconded, that all be approved and paid per budget:


Water Fund 701
$       271,672.98

Wastewater Fund 721
$
138,816.59

MOR Fund 703 ETL1
$
31,163.13

MOR Fund 762 ETL2
$
22,614.28

LORCO Fund 749
$
887.78

Lateral Loan 765
$         71,000.00
Ayes: Phillips, Dzwonczyk, Rickey, Schnabel
Nays: None

Motion carried.
Loan Authorizations 
CUE Danielson reported information for the upcoming loan authorizations related to the 45 project, Lateral Loan Revolving Loan and the execution of the Fairfield-Inwood Project Loan.
Mr. Rickey moved, Mr. Phillips seconded to authorize the CUE to complete the requirements necessary to apply for financing through the Water Pollution Control Loan Fund for the 45s Area Combined Sewer Separation and designate user fees and revenues as the repayment source for Avon Lake Regional Water’s portion of the loan. 

Ayes: Phillips, Dzwonczyk, Rickey, Schnabel

Nays: None

Motion carried.

Mr. Rickey moved, Mr. Phillips seconded to authorize the CUE to complete the requirements necessary to apply for financing of $5 million through the Water Pollution Control Loan Fund for the Lateral Loan Revolving Loan Program, execute loan documents, and designate user fees and revenues as the primary repayment source for the loan.

Ayes: Phillips, Dzwonczyk, Rickey, Schnabel

Nays: None

Motion carried.
Chariman Dzwonczyk requested some kind of documentation of the account related to loan payments and balances so the board has knowledge of the account standing.

Mr. Dzwonczyk moved, Mr. Rickey seconded to authorize the CUE to sign the WPCLF funding for the Fairfield Area Combined Sewer Separation and also authorize him to execute loan documents on the board’s behalf.  

Ayes: Phillips, Dzwonczyk, Rickey, Schnabel

Nays: None

Motion carried.
Reports/Updates

CT Consultants’ Project Amendment:
CT Consultants has been completing an update to the water system’s hydraulic model. During the work, an opportunity was identified where CT Consultants could prepare an updated Unidirectional Flushing Program to help with the implementation of the new corrosion control program. The CUE has authorized CT Consultants up to $15,100 to prepare this program using the hydraulic model information. 

Potential Revision to Regulations:
The potential conflict relates to the definition of “Unimproved Land” or “Unimproved Real Property.” CUE Danielson is working the Law Director to identify and specify when a fee is charged and when it is not through the development process of land. Will be working on clarifying the improvement process.
Utility Self-Assessment: At the June 20, 2017, work session, the CUE provided information regarding the industry-supported quality improvement program, called Effective Utility Management. The CUE provided Board members a self-assessment package and asked members to complete it as time allowed. The CUE requests members provide it to the CUE either at the July 11 meeting or later that week so that he may review the information and prepare an assessment for the August 15, 2017, work session.
Project Updates 

Water Tower:  Working on structural components in order to install roof.

Water Plant: Continuing completion of last items.

Wastewater Plant: Beginning laying foundation for screening building; working on alum clarifier in order to place it and two final clarifiers on line within about a month.
WPCC Manager Baytos provide visual aids for the Board to show improvements and progress of the various projects.

Lateral Updates: CUE Danielson provided statistics to the board on the amount of Resolution of Necessity letters had been sent out and how many residents had responded. CUE also shared that several houses were being provided door hangers as well to further share information about the sewer separation project.

Chairman Dzwonczyk suggested that city council board people participate in the process of educating the residents about the sewer separation process and participating by the appropriate deadline. It was suggested that a video be created and presented for the residents to view.

CUE Danielson also shared that “Thank You” signs were created and will be placed in residents’ yards if they have cooperated and complied with the sewer separation process. He also shared that if residents placed the sign in their yard, they may be provided a credit of a couple thousand gallon credit so that the residents may water the grass after the work was completed.
CUE Action Items: 
Below are responses to questions asked by the Board:

Community information meeting for 45s: The current intention is for the Board to award the sewer separation project at its September 5, 2017, meeting; and the CUE is working with Ohio EPA for the loan award at the end of September. With this being the case, the earliest the project will start is sometime in October. Staff will schedule the meeting for September in order to have the most likelihood of attendance and be able to provide the best information.

Water flushing video: We have made several positive impressions with the animated videos regarding “why you need to separate,” how to prevent frozen pipes, and overviews of our treatment processes and are considering what additional videos we should create. Staff will keep the Board’s suggestion in mind as we move forward.

Chairman/Committee/Members Reports:
Chairman has attended a number of meetings including Water tank’s bowl Raising, was given feedback about a memo between Law Directors of Avon and Avon Lake. He also attended an event regarding protecting The Great Lakes. The Chairman presented Mansour Gavin Engagement letter with regard of representation in the matter of Westlake water. The Chairman suggested Avon Lake Regional Water look into a GPS-enabled smartphone app called “Docusites” that could track helpful information in real time and store forms and data in The Cloud for recordkeeping and analysis purposes later.
CUE Report:
CUE Danielson shared information with the Board about a letter sent to residents regarding a corrected bill cycle. Chairman expressed concern about multiple billing issues and if there were alternate ways to do things in order to be more effective and efficient.
CUE Danielson presented information about purchasing property for the purpose of a booster pumping station in Amherst Township and will bring additional information to a future board meeting.
He mentioned they are currently interviewing for the entry-level Engineer position and may bring the hiring as an information item to the next meeting.

Union negotiations have bogged down over the matter of health care but it is likely to be resolved early next week.
Adjourn

As there was no further business, Mr. Dzwonczyk moved, Mrs. Schnabel seconded, that the meeting adjourn at 7:48 pm.
Ayes: Phillips, Rickey, Dzwonczyk, Schnabel
Nays: None

Motion carried.

Approved August 15, 2017
John Dzwonczyk, Chairman                                
    Todd A. Danielson, Clerk
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